Open Letter to the Town of Chapel Hill and Greenbridge Partners DRAFT 12.1.08
We are writing in appreciation of the efforts that the Town, Greenbridge, and community leaders have made to set a precedent and vision for sustainable development in the historic Northside area.  We share with you commitments to making economic development meet and even exceed needs for environmental and social justice.  We are concerned however with how the development process has unfolded, especially insofar as it has challenged the good faith of many of its primary, early supporters. 

For the purposes of this letter we will take up some of the comments by Greenbridge Developments LLC in response to questions raised by the Council at its January 17, 2007 meeting.
1.  “Greenbridge will be a leader in the revitalization of the west end and will help establish the progressive context and character for this re-emerging downtown neighborhood.  What better way to create this revitalized character than a building developed by community families, with neighborhood support, a world class team of designers, and the combined goals of sustainability and social justice?”

Greenbridge will likely revitalize the west end.  We offer that there is a better way to proceed than Greenbridge has thus far.  The developers secured support from such local leaders as Reverend Thomas O. Nixon of St. Paul AME Church and Reverend Troy F. Harrison of St. Joseph CME Church.  Greenbridge partner Tom Tucker addressed each, describing in general prospects for community improvement.  He indicated to Rev. Harrison that this would include training youth how to maintain a green roof and that youth would be involved in summer construction and maintenance.  Delores Bailey, executive director of Empowerment, Inc, represented to the Town Council, as documented by Greenbridge in their documentary of local history and the prospects for sustainable development, that Greenbridge would provide financial literacy classes for prospective homeowners.  She was also led to believe that Greenbridge would provide job training for local residents.  With the exception of the recent hiring of a few local residents, none of these deeper commitments to sustainable, community development have materialized.  Local leaders consequently feel that their initial support is seriously misrepresented by the claims of this response letter.   It is simply not the case that Greenbridge enjoys uniform neighborhood support.  

2. “Based on input from community and church leaders, the design for the project was altered in two significant ways.  The building was “split” to allow sunlight onto Rosemary Street and the west building was lowered from nine to seven stories as a gesture of respect for the adjacent St. Paul AME Church.  The cost of these two changes exceeded 10,000,000.”

Rev. Nixon indicates that he was never consulted on this matter.  He is keenly committed to economic development in the area and, like other leading clergy, would have been happy to be directly engaged in imagining change.  While the “gesture of respect” is welcome, it is a gesture only.  Whether Greenbridge is 7 or 9 stories, it still towers over area churches and businesses.  $10,000,000 is a significant opportunity cost but does not reflect a direct investment in the community per se.  The fact that partners attended neighborhood watch meetings (throughout 2006) does not in itself signify taking neighborhood input seriously.  
3.  “Our partners . . . conducted door-to-door surveys to introduce the project and ask neighbors what features and services they wanted to see in the project.”

Neighbors recall one Saturday when a Greenbridge partner walked the neighborhood.  The survey was not systematic or widespread.   Still neighbors indicated wishes for a local Laundromat and grocery store (see Town Council transcript []).   To the extent that Greenbridge partners embraced these wishes, they projected inclusion of an upscale organic market and green dry cleaners.  The provisions offered reflect a degree of economic privilege most neighbors do not enjoy.
More recently, the Fenwick Foundation purchased the lot at the corner of Rosemary and N Graham Streets from Greenbridge, subsequently approaching the town about using that lot and the neighboring property for the next 18 months for Greenbridge construction-related activities (current parking on the lots is excluded by zoning statutes).  The Town apparently responded by asking to lease the property for 3 years for use as a parking lot, substituting for Lot 5, soon to be under construction by Ram Development.   Frank Phoenix of the Fenwick Foundation anticipates developing this portion of the current Northside Conservation District, ideally in consultation with community members.  The undersigned, in conversation with other community members, strongly object to the construction of a parking lot, noting that it will increase traffic, noise, and light in a residential neighborhood.  Subsequent plans will require rezoning the area for high-density or commercial use, in conflict with the Conservation District plan.  It remains unclear how subsequent development will contribute to a vital community at its gateway.  It is appropriate at this time to secure commitments to development that will provide for economic security and social support for a genuinely diverse community.  It is important to note that Greenbridge is already using the lot for parking and construction storage.  
4. “Greenbridge has produced a 30-minute documentary on the history of the neighborhood that has aired numerous times on the Peoples Channel and will be available in the building for church and school groups to view.”

Anticipating resistance and resentment among African-American residents in Northside, and concerned citizens of Chapel Hill/Carrboro, the Greenbridge developers produced a “documentary” on the history of the neighborhood.  The film ties the histories of senior African-Americans and long-time residents of the Northside neighborhood to the Greenbridge mission, identifying the survivalism demonstrated under Jim Crow to a multi-million dollar investment in environmental sustainability.
The result is that highly respected members of the community are represented as supporting a $50 million development project that will tower the Northside and Pine Knolls communities and raise area property taxes to the point that they and their families will no longer be able to live in the communities they have been positioned to represent.  When presented with this documentary, several individuals in the film expressed pain and serious objections.  While we are assured that all participating interviewees signed a general release for use of their images and voices, several were unaware that their interviews would be used as evidence of support for Greenbridge or its mission, which they take to be antithetical to their own interests.  
In light of Greenbridge’s and the Town Council’s stated commitment to social justice, we propose several points of action for the development and the Town Council to undertake.  
1) Promote real affordable housing

It is clear now that most parties agree that a “payment-in-lieu” program is a better option for Greenbridge, the community and the Town Council than the current 15 units on site.  We encourage both the Greenbridge partners and the Town Council to come back together and re-assess this plan.  Whether Greenbridge partners need to re-open the SUP process or the Town Council needs to allow the change as a minor modification, a failure to find a better way to do the affordable housing piece will be sincerely disappointing for everyone involved.  
2) Reconsider Northside and Pine Knolls for Historic District designation.

The fact that the Northside area is the only neighborhood that is directly surrounding the north campus of the University that is not designated as a Historic District should be revisited.  We understand that one of the reasons it was made into a Conservation District and not a Historic District were the limitations it would set on residents wishing to restore their houses.  However, we also know that the Historic District Commission meetings are mostly filled with petitions by residents in these areas to alter their houses.  It is a double standard, and a system that works to preserve three historically white neighborhoods and not Northside.  

3) Train and employ local youth and community members

Greenbridge has stated from the outset that they are committed to job training and employment. We propose that Greenbridge employ local temp agencies to staff the construction of the site (something that Delores Bailey has made repeated offers to facilitate).  The developers could identify job opportunities, and the training required, in the eventual Greenbridge complex.  They could then offer training through places like the Durham Tech campus in Hillsborough to ensure that local residents will be employed by the development.  
4) Lead a task force on property taxes

Greenbridge can be a leading force in the restructuring of property taxes, and/or creating a fund to support long-term residents from having to move out due to these taxes.  We know that a task force of some sort is already under way in the Town Council, but it needs to be accelerated so that Chapel Hill can avoid the rampant gentrification seen in other urban areas like New York City, Washington D.C and Charlotte.  Chapel Hill can be different.  Gentrification, the migration of people with higher income and of a different socio-economic class into historically less affluent, and often times the historically segregated African-American areas of a city, is a phenomenon going on all over the country with many complex historical, economic and social factors at play.  The challenge is for the Town and developers to actually work towards attracting working class and African-American families to the area, especially making it a place for families with deep roots in the area to be able to stay. 
 In 1970, Chapel Hill’s median income was $10, 536, which was 110% of the national median income.  In 2006 the median income of Chapel Hill was estimated at $92, 106, which is 155% of the national median.  Over the past forty years, Chapel Hill has become increasingly a wealthy town.  We urge the Town Council and developers to reconsider this trajectory towards a town in which only the rich can afford to live.  
5) Issue a public apology on the DVD

a. Greenbridge developer Frank Phoenix has acknowledged that community members may have felt “tricked” by the use of their images and voices in this video. We have explained in this letter some of the ways in which community members have felt misrepresented and damaged by this project. A public apology would help to begin to repair damaged relationships and would acknowledge Greenbridge’s accountability to truth and justice.
b. The film would be less disturbing if it did not seem to reflect the developers’ and the Town Council’s vision of progress in Chapel Hill/Carrboro.  The current, and longstanding, diverse makeup of this community is at stake.  If the current trend continues, there will be less and less working class people and families of any color, in particular African-Americans, able to afford to live in the Northside area in the not-so-distant future.  
6)   Put a moratorium on all new applications for Special Use Permits. 

We ask that any SUP applications for development in or near the Northside, Pine Knolls, Rogers-Eubanks and Ridgefield communities in Chapel Hill/ Carrboro be put on hold until a more inclusive and dynamic process of community involvement can be realized.  

The community is strongly invested in issues of sustainability and environmental and economic justice. A prime example of this commitment is the food distribution center at St. Joseph C.M.E. Church. This ministry serves more than 300 families per week by collecting and distributing food that would otherwise be thrown away from local grocery stores such as Trader Joe’s and the many Food Lions. In addition to picking up the groceries, sorting the goods, providing space, and facilitating the distribution of the hundreds of dollars worth of fresh produce, meats, and baked goods that are received on a daily basis, St. Joseph ensures that any food that is not able to used by the community is given to local hog farmers to use as feed. Recipients of these services, who arrive mostly on foot, include a diverse range of people, from the rapidly growing Latino/Latina immigrant population to the Hmong refugees, among others.
Northside and Pine Knolls emerged as "service communities," providing manual labor to the primary local industry, the university. Economic disparities continue to threaten the sustainability of communities likely to be displaced and erased, rather than honored and supported, by current directions in development.  Northside is not a remnant of a quaint past.  It is the home of many African-Americans and increasingly diverse neighbors who have fought hard for social equity and economic parity.  The Town of Chapel Hill is now in a position to ensure respectful, responsible partnerships between the town, local developers, and citizen-neighbors.  This is a concern for the town, county, state, region, and beyond.  We have a chance to set a truly historic precedent, largely by listening not only to the histories but the visions of community members.

Sincerely, 

UNC-NOW Steering Committee
